W-1045 Technical Meeting Minutes

Waikaloa, HI, June 6-8, 2008
Attendance:  
Kevin Armbrust, Office of the State Chemist, Mississippi

Jay Gan, UC Riverside

Vince Hebert, Washington Agricultural Experimental Station
Jeff Jenkins, Oregon Agricultural Experimental Station
Bob Krieger, UC Riverside
Ann Lemley, Cornell University Agricultural Experiment Station
Qing Li, Hawaii Agricultural Experiment Station
Glenn Miller, Nevada Agricultural Experiment Station
Larry Olsen, Michigan State University

Chris Pritos, University of Nevada
Pam Rice, USDA-ARS, St. Paul, Minnesota
Maria Sepulveda, Purdue University

Daniel Sudakin, Oregon State University
John Thomas, University of Florida Agricultural Experimental Station
Kun Yan Zhu, Kansas Agricultural Experiment Station

Ron Pardini, University of Nevada (Administrative advisor)

Guests:  

Dr. Joel Coats, Iowa State University and Dr. Donald G. Crosby – UC Davis,
Welcome and introduction:
Chairman Kevin Armbrust welcomed the group and made the appropriate introductions.
Host Dr. Qing Li, University of Hawaii welcomed the group to Hawaii and introduced Dr. Wayne T. Nishijima, Associate Dean and Associate Director of the Cooperative Extension Service, College of Tropical Agriculture and Human Resources, University of Hawaii.  Dr. Nishijima briefly overviewed the structure of the college and the importance of Agriculture to the future welfare and economics of the State.  Hawaii’s agricultural commodities are dominated by sugar cane, pineapples, seed crops, Macadamia nuts and coffee; however production of other tropical fruits such as papaya and bananas are also significant.  Livestock production has been trending downwards, with more beef, milk, and poultry being imported from the mainland.
Administrative Advisor, Ron Pardini highlighted a number of topic areas. Topping the list was the Farm Bill.  The bill which passed congress will establish the National Institute of Food and Agriculture (NIFA) which will encompass CSREES and more closely fit models established under NIH and NSF.  The director of CSREES will report to NIFA.  The NRI programs will be renamed AFRI (Agricultural and Food Research Initiative) and will be funded at approximately 70% of the level of NRI.  The Undersecretary for Research will take over the leadership of the Agricultural Research Service (ARS).  There will be approximately 500 MM in mandatory funding and 190 MM in discretionary funding.  Also, on proposals the 19% cap on indirect costs will increase to 22 %.  
Additionally, administrator Pardini stated that we were midterm in our project and therefore were required to develop an impact statement for W1045 that would be reviewed.  He needed this completed before the end of the meeting and suggested that an impact statement committee be formed to develop this during the course of the meeting.  Jeff Jenkins, Larry Olson, Glenn Miller and Vince Hebert volunteered to do this and report back to the group during the business meeting.  
Dr. Don Crosby then gave the group a history of W1045.  The project was initially W45 and this is the 50th anniversary of the group as it was started in 1958.  Dr. Crosby gave a very colorful presentation of the history and of its earliest members.  Looking forward, he suggested that it would be a good idea to include “Global Climate Change” into the title of the next project and he stated while it was good to pursue new areas, we may get so diverse that we lose focus on our islands of excellence.

New Members:  Dr. Joel Coats from Iowa State University gave a short presentation highlighting his areas of research which include work on trans-gene products as well as agrochemical and pharmaceutical environmental fate and effects.  Dr. Coats is very familiar to most of the members of W1045 through other professional interactions in other societies.  The group unanimously voted to ask Dr. Coats to join the group.  

Report review and critique:

The group presented and critiqued technical reports.

Old and new business:

The Group acknowledged the superb efforts of Qing Li in hosting an outstanding meeting.
Impact Statement:  Vince Hebert presented to the group the impact statement developed by the committee.  Dr. Hebert and colleagues were lauded on developing an outstanding statement for the group.  After minor editing and word-smithing, this was given to Administrator Pardini to submit on behalf of W1045.  

Next meeting:  The group discussed the location of the next meeting.  The group unanimously approved to have meeting in the Seattle, WA area June 7-9, 2009 within reasonable proximity to the Seattle airport.  Vince Hebert would be setting this up.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned at 11:10 am, June 8, 2008.

Respectfully submitted,
Kevin Armbrust, chair
Jay Gan, secretary.
